Minutes of Bailieborough-Cootehill Municipal Meeting held on 12th November 2015 in the Courthouse, Cootehill, Co Cavan.

Present:
Cathaoirleach Carmel Brady, Councillors Niamh Smyth, Fergal Curtin, Val Smith, Clifford Kelly and Paddy McDonald

In Attendance:
Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services, Jim McQuaid, District Manager, Eamonn Costello, Assistant Staff Officer, John Donohoe, Community and Enterprise
The attendance record was signed by all councillors.
Cathaoirleach Carmel Brady welcomed all to the meeting.

The minutes already circulated for the September meeting were adopted and signed by the Cathaoirleach C. Brady.  Proposed by Councillor (Cllr). Clifford Kelly and seconded by Cllr. Val Smith.

Under matters arising from the minutes, Cllr. Niamh Smyth asked if there was any feedback on the issue she raised at the last meeting with regards to the rumble strips outside the Vale National School. DM Jim McQuaid stated that he had no update at this time.
DM J. McQuaid presented the Regulation and Control of Intoxicating Liquor on Roads and in Public Places Bye-Laws for Bailieborough Town and Environs for adoption. The bye-laws were proposed by Cllr. N. Smyth and seconded by Cllr. Paddy McDonald. Cllr. N. Smyth expressed her delight that the bye-laws were ready for adoption and commended DM J. McQuaid for his work on this. The bye-laws were adopted and signed by Cathaoirleach C. Brady and DOS Joe McLoughlin.
Mr. John Donohoe made a presentation on the Cavan Local and Economic Plan. J. Donohoe said that public meetings were held over the last year in relation to the plan and a training day was also carried out with elected members in October. The public consultation period for the plan began on 26th October 2015 and will run until 23rd November 2015. After this all submissions will be considered and a member of staff from Community and Enterprise will return to formally present a draft plan to the elected members of each Municipal District. J. Donohoe informed the meeting that it is provisionally hoped to adopt the plan at the County Council meeting on 8th February 2015.

Cllr. N. Smyth stated that it is great to see a focus on the creative industries in the plan and commended those who had contributed to it to date. Cllr. P. McDonald asked was there anything in the plan to address the issue of homelessness. J. Donohoe replied that there was nothing in the plan yet but that it may arise out of the public consultation process. DOS J. McLoughlin said that addressing the homeless problem was a matter for the council. Cllr. C. Kelly said that this was a very interesting document.

To Note progress report on Roadwork’s Programme

DM J. McQuaid handed out a report on the completion of the Road Works Programme 2015. DM J. McQuaid invited the elected members to advise him over the coming weeks of any roads they feel merit inclusion on the Road Works Programme going forward so that they may be surveyed. Cllr. V. Smith asked if a road was previously on the Road Works Programme but had fallen down the priority list, would it still be on the list. DM J. McQuaid said that it should be yes but encouraged the elected members to speak to him about any roads that they have concerns over. DOS J. McLoughlin said that a new four year Road Works Programme would probably be put together in the coming weeks. Cllr. C. Kelly emphasised that it would be important to make submissions of roads soon in this case. DOS J. McLoughlin said that there would be ongoing consultation with elected members about the Road Works Programme. Cllr. N. Smyth complimented the council on completion of the Road Works Programme and particularly highlighted the great work done in Shercock. DM J. McQuaid thanked Cllr. N. Smyth and said he would pass on her comments to the engineers and staff who had carried out the work.

Members’ Items

(1) Access road to the back of the business premises at Market Street, Cootehill.
(Deferred to November Meeting)




Cllr. C. Kelly

Cllr. C. Kelly asked if DOS J. McLoughlin had received any contact from Cootehill Chamber of Commerce with regards to this issue. DOS J. McLoughlin stated that he had received no contact since their previous meeting. Cllr. C. Kelly said that this venture must be done as a partnership and that the purchase of a house by the council had been a show of good faith not reciprocated by the local traders. Cllr. C. Kelly stated that he was very disappointed that the local traders had not reverted to the council on this matter. Cllr. N. Smyth said that she had been informed that the Chamber of Commerce would be in contact with the council shortly. Cllr. Fergal Curtin supported Cllr. C. Kelly’s sentiments and said that it may be time to organise another public meeting on the issue. Cathaoirleach C. Brady noted the presence of the White Star Complex and Drumlin House along this stretch and emphasised the special need for increased collection and parking areas for those using these facilities. Cllr. C. Kelly reiterated the need for the local traders to do more to move this issue along. Cllr. P. McDonald recalled the difficulties the council encountered with two or three people when constructing the car park in Bailieborough and stated that often this can hold up developments like this.
(2) Calling on Cavan County Council to review and survey for sectional repairs the road from Lakeland Dairies to Cootehill where gas pipes were laid.

(Deferred to November Meeting)




Cllr. N. Smyth
Cllr. N. Smyth asked for an update on this. DM J. McQuaid responded that the road had been surveyed and is a candidate for the Road Works Programme going forward.
(3) Calling on Cavan County Council to collaborate with the Community Employment Scheme and Bailieborough Community Alert to design and construct a garden of remembrance on the waste land adjacent to the local playground.











Cllr. N. Smyth
Cllr. N. Smyth said that the community see an opportunity to make something of the waste ground beside the playground in Bailieborough and she is suggesting a garden of some sort for people to sit while their children use the playground. Cllr. N. Smyth enquired if this ground was available and if it is could the council work along with the CE scheme and the Community Alert group on a project here. DM J. McQuaid replied that he would need to take into account any suggestions for the land that arise from the public consultation on the Cavan Local and Economic Plan but that in principle it was a good idea. DM. J. McQuaid suggested that details of the plan and its source of funding be submitted so that we don’t commit to the project and find it cannot go ahead due to lack of funding while other suggestions are turned away because of that commitment. Cllr. N. Smyth suggested that the garden could also provide activity resources such as ziplines. Cllr. P. McDonald said that he had received representations looking for a walkway in this area and could that be incorporated. DM J. McQuaid agreed that pedestrian access would have to be considered in any future plans here.
(4) Dogs fouling our footpaths, streets and carparks – can we get signs erected showing law and fines.






Cllr. C. Brady

Cathaoirleach C. Brady told the meeting that the issue of dog fouling on the streets had become very prevalent over the last few weeks and that it raised all sorts of health issues. Cathaoirleach C. Brady said that this matter had been raised at the county council meeting on Monday as well and asked if there were any signs in Cootehill in relation to the issue.  DM J. McQuaid said that there are at least three signs erected in the town that he had seen himself but asked if there are any particularly bad spots in the town where more signs are required. Cathaoirleach C. Brady replied that Bridge Street was particularly bad. DM J. McQuaid advised that the council have no problems erecting signs where necessary and that dog fouling is an issue that Waste Management are highlighting currently in the media and at local events. DM J. McQuaid also said that the Litter Warden is conducting early morning patrols in Cootehill and Bailieborough at present in an attempt to alleviate the problem. Cllr. C. Kelly said that this is a problem in many towns. Cllr. F. Curtin said that dog fouling is highly visible in Cootehill and that signs should not be needed as it is a matter of ‘cop on’ to clean up after your dog. Cllr. N. Smyth said that the law needs to be enforced in this regard. Cllr. V. Smith stated that it is the same as illegal dumping and unfortunately very hard to enforce. Cllr. V. Smith also said that he had personally seen a loudspeaker system in Salthill addressing dog owners and that it seemed to work very well. Cllr. N. Smyth asked whose job it is to enforce the law here, how many staff were there and could the traffic wardens be tasked in this regard. DM J. McQuaid responded that he did not know how many staff enforced the law but that it was a Waste Management function. Cllr C. Kelly enquired as to whether a member of staff from Waste Management could attend a meeting to discuss the matter. Cllr. N. Smyth supported this idea. DOS J. McLoughlin agreed to consider this.
(5) Derelict/burned building on Church Street, Cootehill – has there been any contact from the Legal Personal Representative in relation to same?

Cllr. C. Brady
Cathaoirleach C. Brady said that there is an issue here with regards to safety with items blowing out from this property. DM J. McQuaid stated that he had been informed that a dangerous structure notice would be issued on the legal representatives of the owner of this property in the coming days.

(6) Update on the two-way system at New Line, Cootehill – is there any agreement with Cootehill Celtic GAA?





Cllr. C. Brady

Cathaoirleach C. Brady asked if there was an agreement in place. DOS J. McLoughlin said that there is an agreement in place but that there is a delay on Cootehill GAA’s side due to paperwork being sent to Croke Park to transfer the ground. DOS J. McLoughlin stated that funds are available for the project once the paperwork is complete. Cathaoirleach C. Brady welcomed this news adding that the problem is back again since the schools returned in September. Cllr. P. McDonald complimented DOS J. McLoughlin on the work done to date and added that the development would be a huge asset when completed.

(7) Calling on Cavan County Council to consider emergency road works on Curkish Lane.








Cllr. N. Smyth

Cllr. N. Smyth said that this road is well worn away and requested that it be considered for the Road Works Programme going forward. Cllr. P. McDonald supported this. DM J. McQuaid agreed that the road would be surveyed and considered for the Road Works Programme.

(8) Calling on Cavan County Council to look at avenues to repair footbridge at Darkley, Shercock.






Cllr. N. Smyth

Cllr. N. Smyth told the meeting that she has exhausted all avenues trying to establish ownership of this bridge but that she has hit a brick wall. Cllr. N. Smyth asked if DM J. McQuaid could look into it. DM J. McQuaid stated that it is his understanding that Fisheries Ireland are responsible for this bridge. Cllr. N. Smyth said that she has written to them and received no reply and requested that DM J. McQuaid liaise in this matter. DM J. McQuaid agreed to write to Fisheries Ireland with regards to this issue.
A.O.B.

Cllr. C. Kelly complimented DM J. McQuaid and his staff for addressing the dangerous issues that were prevalent at Mount Saint Joseph’s Estate in Kingscourt.
Cllr. V. Smith said that he had received representations from Dr. Eileen Riordan in Cootehill looking to remove the double yellow line outside her medical practice and also seeking a disabled parking space along this stretch of road. Cllr. V. Smith asked if a meeting could be arranged on site between himself and DM J. McQuaid. DM J. McQuaid agreed to meeting. Cllr P. McDonald asked whether the one-way system on Cavan Street could be made two-way to alleviate some of the traffic issues outside Dr. Riordan’s and there was some discussion around this.

Cllr. N. Smyth raised traffic issues at Killinkere National School. Cllr. N. Smyth stated that the car park across the road belongs to the church and is inadequate for the needs of the school and parents are concerned that there will be a serious accident at the school. Cllr. N. Smyth asked if a low cost safety scheme similar to that at the Vale NS could be implemented here. DM J. McQuaid said that he had recently visited the school in relation to this matter and that the school were looking at the option of using the field across from the school to extend the existing car park. Cllr. N. Smyth said that the school had 160 students and this road is very busy. Cllr. N. Smyth asked if the speed limits could be reduced here. DM J. McQuaid said that Road Design had advised him that this location at Killinkere was examined last year and their audit concluded that it would not qualify for Low Cost Safety Scheme funding. Cllr. N. Smyth requested that this location be kept as a priority when considering low cost safety schemes going forward.
The next meeting was scheduled for Monday January 18th 2016 at 4pm.

The meeting concluded.

